
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Meeting: Metro Policy Advisory Committee (MPAC)      
Date: Wednesday, May 13, 2015 
Time: 5 to 7 p.m.  
Place: Metro, Council Chamber 
 

5 PM 1.  CALL TO ORDER 
 

Peter Truax, Chair 

5:02 PM 2.  SELF INTRODUCTIONS & COMMUNICATIONS 
 

Peter Truax, Chair 
5:05 PM 3.  CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 

 
 

5:10 PM 
 

4.  COUNCIL UPDATE 
 

Metro Council 
5:15 PM 5.  

* 
 

CONSENT AGENDA: 
• Consideration of April 22, 2015 minutes 

 

 6.  INFORMATION/DISCUSSION ITEMS  
5:20 PM 6.1  Regional Communication and Relationships - 

DISCUSSION 
Peter Truax, Chair 

6:30PM 7.  MPAC MEMBER COMMUNICATION  
7:00 PM 8.  ADJOURN Peter Truax, Chair 

 

* Material included in the packet 
# Material will be provided at the meeting 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

For agenda and schedule information, please contact Alexandra Eldridge at 
503-797-1916 or Alexandra.Eldridge@oregonmetro.gov. 

To check on closure or cancellations during inclement weather please call 503-797-1700. 

Upcoming MPAC Meetings:  
• Wednesday, May 27, 2015 
• Wednesday, June 10, 2015 
• Wednesday, June 24, 2015 
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Metro respects civil rights 

Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes that ban discrimination.  If any person believes they have been discriminated against 
regarding the receipt of benefits or services because of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability, they have the right to file a complaint with Metro. For information 
on Metro’s civil rights program, or to obtain a discrimination complaint form, visit www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights or call 503-797-1536. Metro provides services or 
accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an interpreter at public meetings. If you need a sign language interpreter, communication 
aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1890 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 5 business days before the meeting. All Metro meetings are wheelchair 
accessible. For up-to-date public transportation information, visit TriMet’s website at www.trimet.org. 
 

Thông báo về sự Metro không kỳ thị của  
Metro tôn trọng dân quyền. Muốn biết thêm thông tin về chương trình dân quyền 
của Metro, hoặc muốn lấy đơn khiếu nại về sự kỳ thị, xin xem trong 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Nếu quý vị cần thông dịch viên ra dấu bằng tay, 
trợ giúp về tiếp xúc hay ngôn ngữ, xin gọi số 503-797-1890 (từ 8 giờ sáng đến 5 giờ 
chiều vào những ngày thường) trước buổi họp 5 ngày làm việc. 

Повідомлення Metro про заборону дискримінації  
Metro з повагою ставиться до громадянських прав. Для отримання інформації 
про програму Metro із захисту громадянських прав або форми скарги про 
дискримінацію відвідайте сайт www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. або Якщо вам 
потрібен перекладач на зборах, для задоволення вашого запиту зателефонуйте 
за номером 503-797-1890 з 8.00 до 17.00 у робочі дні за п'ять робочих днів до 
зборів. 

Metro 的不歧視公告 
尊重民權。欲瞭解Metro民權計畫的詳情，或獲取歧視投訴表，請瀏覽網站 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights。如果您需要口譯方可參加公共會議，請在會

議召開前5個營業日撥打503-797-
1890（工作日上午8點至下午5點），以便我們滿足您的要求。 

Ogeysiiska takooris la’aanta ee Metro 
Metro waxay ixtiraamtaa xuquuqda madaniga. Si aad u heshid macluumaad ku 
saabsan barnaamijka xuquuqda madaniga ee Metro, ama aad u heshid warqadda ka 
cabashada takoorista, booqo www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Haddii aad u baahan 
tahay turjubaan si aad uga  qaybqaadatid kullan dadweyne, wac 503-797-1890 (8 
gallinka hore illaa 5 gallinka dambe maalmaha shaqada) shan maalmo shaqo ka hor 
kullanka si loo tixgaliyo codsashadaada. 

 Metro의 차별 금지 관련 통지서   
Metro의 시민권 프로그램에 대한 정보 또는 차별 항의서 양식을 얻으려면, 또는 
차별에 대한 불만을 신고 할 수www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. 당신의 언어 
지원이 필요한 경우, 회의에 앞서 5 영업일 (오후 5시 주중에 오전 8시) 503-797-
1890를 호출합니다.  

Metroの差別禁止通知 
Metroでは公民権を尊重しています。Metroの公民権プログラムに関する情報

について、または差別苦情フォームを入手するには、www.oregonmetro.gov/ 
civilrights。までお電話ください公開会議で言語通訳を必要とされる方は、 
Metroがご要請に対応できるよう、公開会議の5営業日前までに503-797-
1890（平日午前8時～午後5時）までお電話ください。 

េសចកត ីជូនដំណឹងអំពីការមិនេរសីេអើងរបស់ Metro 
ការេគារពសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ ។ សំរាប់ព័ត៌មានអំពីកមម វធិីសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ Metro 

ឬេដើមបីទទួលពាកយបណត ឹងេរសីេអើងសូមចូលទសសនាេគហទំព័រ 
 ។www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights

េបើេលាកអនករតវូការអនកបកែរបភាសាេនៅេពលអងគ 
របជំុសាធារណៈ សូមទូរស័ពទមកេលខ 503-797-1890 (េម៉ាង 8 រពឹកដល់េម៉ាង 5 លាង ច 

ៃថងេធវ ើការ) របាំពីរៃថង 
ៃថងេធវ ើការ មុនៃថងរបជុំេដើមបីអាចឲយេគសរមួលតាមសំេណើរបស់េលាកអនក ។ 

 
 

 

 
 Metroإشعار بعدم التمييز من 

للحقوق المدنية أو لإيداع شكوى  Metroللمزيد من المعلومات حول برنامج . الحقوق المدنية Metroتحترم 
إن كنت بحاجة . www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrightsضد التمييز، يُرجى زيارة الموقع الإلكتروني 

صباحاً حتى  8من الساعة (  1890-797-503إلى مساعدة في اللغة، يجب عليك الاتصال مقدماً برقم الھاتف
 .أيام عمل من موعد الاجتماع) 5(قبل خمسة ) مساءاً، أيام الاثنين إلى الجمعة 5الساعة 

 

Paunawa ng Metro sa kawalan ng diskriminasyon   
Iginagalang ng Metro ang mga karapatang sibil. Para sa impormasyon tungkol sa 
programa ng Metro sa mga karapatang sibil, o upang makakuha ng porma ng 
reklamo sa diskriminasyon, bisitahin ang www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Kung 
kailangan ninyo ng interpreter ng wika sa isang pampublikong pulong, tumawag sa 
503-797-1890 (8 a.m. hanggang 5 p.m. Lunes hanggang Biyernes) lima araw ng 
trabaho bago ang pulong upang mapagbigyan ang inyong kahilingan.Notificación de 
no discriminación de Metro. 
 
Notificación de no discriminación de Metro  
Metro respeta los derechos civiles. Para obtener información sobre el programa de 
derechos civiles de Metro o para obtener un formulario de reclamo por 
discriminación, ingrese a www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights . Si necesita asistencia 
con el idioma, llame al 503-797-1890 (de 8:00 a. m. a 5:00 p. m. los días de semana) 
5 días laborales antes de la asamblea. 

Уведомление о недопущении дискриминации от Metro  
Metro уважает гражданские права. Узнать о программе Metro по соблюдению 
гражданских прав и получить форму жалобы о дискриминации можно на веб-
сайте www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Если вам нужен переводчик на 
общественном собрании, оставьте свой запрос, позвонив по номеру 503-797-
1890 в рабочие дни с 8:00 до 17:00 и за пять рабочих дней до даты собрания. 

Avizul Metro privind nediscriminarea  
Metro respectă drepturile civile. Pentru informații cu privire la programul Metro 
pentru drepturi civile sau pentru a obține un formular de reclamație împotriva 
discriminării, vizitați www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Dacă aveți nevoie de un 
interpret de limbă la o ședință publică, sunați la 503-797-1890 (între orele 8 și 5, în 
timpul zilelor lucrătoare) cu cinci zile lucrătoare înainte de ședință, pentru a putea să 
vă răspunde în mod favorabil la cerere. 

Metro txoj kev ntxub ntxaug daim ntawv ceeb toom  
Metro tributes cai. Rau cov lus qhia txog Metro txoj cai kev pab, los yog kom sau ib 
daim ntawv tsis txaus siab, mus saib www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Yog hais tias 
koj xav tau lus kev pab, hu rau 503-797-1890 (8 teev sawv ntxov txog 5 teev tsaus 
ntuj weekdays) 5 hnub ua hauj lwm ua ntej ntawm lub rooj sib tham.     

 



 
 

 
 

2015 MPAC Work Program 
As of 05/08/15 

 

Items in italics are tentative; bold denotes required items 

Wednesday, May 13, 2015 
• Regional Communication and Relationships – 

Discussion (Chair Pete Truax) 
  

Wednesday, May 27, 2015 

• Equity Initiatives in the Region (Patty Unfred, 
Metro, external jurisdictions TBD; 30 min) 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision: 
Development trends in past UGB expansion areas 
such as Damascus (Ted Reid, Metro; Mayor Diana 
Helm, City of Damascus; 65 min) 

• Equitable Housing Update – Information (Emily 
Lieb, 20 min) 

Wednesday, June 10, 2015 

• Oregon Legislature update – Information 
(Randy Tucker) 

• City of Beaverton presentation - Information 

• City of Hillsboro presentation - Information 

Wednesday, June 24, 2015 

• 2018 Regional Transportation Plan Update  Kick-
off - Information/Discussion (Elissa Gertler, Kim 
Ellis; 35 min) 

• Regional Transit Plan and Coordination with 
TriMet Service Enhancement Plans and SMART 
Master Plan Update – Information/Discussion 
(Elissa Gertler & Jamie Snook, Metro; Eric Hesse, 
TriMet; Stephen Lashbrook, SMART; 25 min) 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision: 
Planning within a range forecast for population & 
employment growth (Ted Reid; 50 min) 

Wednesday, July 8, 2015 

• Recap of Spring 2015 Growth Management 
Discussions (Ted Reid; 30 min) 

• Powell-Division Transit and Development 
Project – Information (Brian Monberg; 30 min) 

• Possible Tour Date, if desired by MPAC, or 
cancel 

 Wednesday, July 22, 2015 

• Possible Tour Date, if desired by MPAC, or cancel 

Wednesday, August 12, 2015  - Cancelled Wednesday, August 26, 2015 

Community Planning and Development Grants update – 
Information/Discussion (Gerry Uba) 

 



Wednesday, September 9, 2015 

• 2018 Regional Transportation Plan Update – 
Review draft work program – Discussion (Kim 
Ellis, Peggy Morell; 40 min) 

• Regional Transit Plan – Review draft Regional 
Transit Vision – Discussion (Jamie Snook; 40 
min) 

Wednesday, September 23, 2015 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision: 
Metro Chief Operating Officer Recommendation 
to Council - Information/Discussion (John 
Williams, Ted Reid) 

• Discuss Regional Snapshot (John Williams, Ted 
Reid) 

Wednesday, October 14, 2015 

• Endorse 2018 Regional Transportation Plan 
Update Work Plan – Action (Kim Ellis; 30 min) 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision - 
Recommendation to Metro Council (Ted Reid; 
45 min) 

• Equity Initiatives in the Region (Patty Unfred; 
30 min) 

Wednesday, October 28, 2015 

• Solid Waste Roadmap Update – 
Information/Discussion (Paul Slyman, Tom 
Chaimov; 60 min) 

• Metro Enterprising Places program -
Information/Discussion (Lisa Miles; 45 min) 

Wednesday, November 11, 2015 – Cancelled (holiday) Wednesday, November 25, 2015 - Cancelled 

 

Wednesday, December 9, 2015 

• Equitable Housing Summit Update (E.Lieb; 45 
min) 

Wednesday, December 23, 2015 - Cancelled 

 
Parking Lot:  

• Presentation on health & land use featuring local projects from around the region 
• Affordable Housing opportunities, tools and strategies 
• Greater Portland, Inc. update 
• “Unsettling Profiles” presentation by Coalition of Communities of Color  



 

 

 

  

METRO POLICY ADVISORY COMMITTEE (MPAC) 
Meeting Minutes 

April 22, 2015 
Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 

 
MEMBERS PRESENT AFFILIATION 
Sam Chase 
Carlotta Collette 
Tim Clark, 1st Vice Chair 
Denny Doyle 
Maxine Fitzpatrick 
Mark Gamba 
Jeff Gudman 
Dick Jones 
Marilyn McWilliams 
Martha Schrader, 2nd Vice Chair 
Bob Stacey 
Peter Truax, Chair 
Jerry Willey 

Metro Council  
Metro Council 
City of Wood Village, Multnomah Co. Other Cities 
City of Beaverton, Washington Co. 2nd Largest City 
Multnomah County Citizen  
City of Milwaukie, Clackamas Co. Other Cities 
City of Lake Oswego, Clackamas Co. Largest City 
Oak Lodge Water District, Clackamas Co. Special Districts 
Tualatin Valley Water District, Washington Co. Special Districts 
Clackamas County 
Metro Council 
City of Forest Grove, Washington Co. Other Cities 
City of Hillsboro 

 
MEMBERS EXCUSED 

 
AFFILIATION 

Jerry Hinton 
Craig Prosser 
 
ALTERNATES PRESENT 

City of Gresham, Multnomah Co. 2nd Largest City 
TriMet Board of Directors  
 
AFFILIATION 

Chad Eiken 
Ed Gronke 
Jeff Swanson 
 

City of Vancouver 
Clackamas County Citizen 
Clark County 

OTHERS PRESENT: Tom Armstrong, Anne Debbaut, Kathryn Harrington, Emily Klepper, Zoe 
Monahan, Kelly Ross, Jeannine Rustad 
 
STAFF: Kathleen Brennan-Hunter, Nick Christensen, Andy Cotugno, Elissa Gertler, Alison Kean, 
Brian Kennedy, Emily Lieb, Laura Odom, Nellie Papsdorf, Ted Reid, Randy Tucker, Nikolai Ursin, 
John Williams, Ina Zucker   

1. 

MPAC Chair Peter Truax called the meeting to order 5:05 p.m. and declared a quorum at 5:20 p.m. 

CALL TO ORDER AND DECLARATION OF A QUORUM 
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2. 

All attendees introduced themselves.  

SELF INTRODUCTIONS & COMMUNICATIONS 

3. 

There were none. 

CITIZEN COMMUNICATION ON NON-AGENDA ITEMS 

4. 

Councilor Carlotta Collette notified MPAC members of the following items:  

COUNCIL UPDATE 

• Metro has released its draft 2015-2016 budget. The budget includes 513.6 million dollars in 
appropriations ranging from management of Metro’s visitor venues and natural areas to 
operations of the solid waste system. The draft budget is available online and is open for 
public comment until mid-June. 

• The Metro Council President and Councilors, as well as the Chief Operating Officer Martha 
Bennett and Metro staff, are participating in a series of forums across the region called Our 
Shared Region to talk about Metro and its role in the region, and to discuss with local 
jurisdictions how to best achieve their shared goals. Councilor Collette noted that the last 
meeting would be April 23 in Fairview and encouraged MPAC members to attend.  

• Metro’s Let’s Talk Trash series continues May 5 with a discussion of food scraps and the 
role they play in achieving greater benefits from the region’s waste stream. The event is in 
conjunction with Science on Tap with doors open at 6 p.m. at the Clinton Street Theater. 

5. 

5.1 Consideration of April 8, 2015 Minutes 

CONSENT AGENDA 

5.2 MTAC Member Appointment 

MOTION: Councilor Jeff Gudman moved and Councilor Mark Gamba seconded, to adopt the consent 
agenda. 

ACTION: With all in favor, the motion passed. 

6. 

6.1 Metro Parks and Natural Areas System Plan  

INFORMATION/DISCUSSION ITEMS 
 

Councilor Collette introduced the Parks and Natural Areas System Plan, Metro’s management plan 
for the future of its system of parks, trails, and natural areas. Councilor Collette noted that in the 
past two decades voters passed two bond measures and a levy to invest in regional parks, trails, 
wildlife, and natural areas. She noted that Metro now owns around 17,000 acres of parks and 
natural areas and added that Metro staff hoped to receive input on the plan from MPAC.  
 
Chair Truax introduced Metro’s Interim Director of Sustainability Kathleen Brennan-Hunter. Ms. 
Brennan-Hunter gave an overview of Metro’s history managing many of the region’s natural areas, 
beginning with the first Metro-owned natural area, the Smith and Bybee Wetlands. She provided 
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insight into fundamental aspects of the management of Metro’s parks and natural areas, including 
funding from the bond measures and levy as well as numerous partnerships with local 
neighborhoods, community groups, watershed councils, and non-profits. 
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter explained that a strategic path for moving forward could elevate Metro’s 
network into a world-class parks and natural areas system. She noted that the System Plan would 
help organize Metro’s work in this effort by guiding future decision-making, continuing beneficial 
stewardship, and increasing public access to parks and natural areas.  
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter then reviewed how the Parks and Natural Areas system operates today, 
including its investments in local communities. She explained that a total of 69 million dollars was 
dedicated to help local cities and counties buy additional natural areas, transform parks and trails, 
and improve existing areas. She also noted that about 200 Nature in Neighborhoods grants have 
been distributed across the region representing 15 million dollars of investment. Ms. Brennan-
Hunter gave some examples of Nature in Neighborhoods projects and noted that the projects were 
the result of successful partnerships between Metro and its local partners.  
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter provided an overview of the parks, trails, and natural areas managed by Metro 
on behalf of the public and went over some new nature parks and trails Metro has recently 
developed, including future plans for Chehalem Ridge in Washington County.  
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter noted that another of the Parks’ significant focuses was engaging diverse and 
historically underserved communities with the region’s parks and natural areas and gave examples, 
including partnerships with the Center for Intercultural Organization, the Immigrant and Refugee 
Community Organization, and Self Enhancement, Inc. She added that Metro’s Parks and Natural 
Areas also provide more traditional programs, such as conservation education, wildflower walks, 
and outdoor skills classes. 
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter then went over different forms of public outreach that Parks and Natural Areas 
staff have used to engage the public in the management of Metro’s sites, including surveys and 
event booths. She explained that initial outreach efforts culminated with a set of six values to 
provide a foundation for the System Plan: nature, outdoor recreation, equity, connections with 
nature, vibrant communities, and stewardship.  
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter noted that the System Plan would be considered by the Metro Council in 2016 
and thanked MPAC for its ongoing support. 
 
Member discussion included: 
Members discussed upcoming Natural Areas projects.  
 
Councilor Mark Gamba thanked Natural Areas staff for their work with underserved communities, 
noting in particular the bridge over Kellogg Lake in the City of Milwaukie. He explained that 
providing connections to nature for underserved communities was important, and added that many 
low-income neighborhoods in Milwaukie have no parks within easy distance. He also noted a need 
for increased funding for local governments’ parks projects.  
 
Councilor Carlotta Collette agreed that funding is the number one need she hears from local 
governments and community groups. She added that Metro’s grants programs such as the Nature in 
Neighborhoods capital grants are an essential part of Metro’s commitment to maintaining and 
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improving the region’s natural areas.   
 
Chair Truax noted that the City of Forest Grove is continuing its work with the Fernhill Wetlands 
and stressed the importance of wildlife areas.   
 
Ed Gronke stated that he found the Metro’s Greenspaces Master Plan program to be a tremendous 
success. He asked if Metro was involved with other organizations such as the Nature Conservancy 
in order to expand available resources. Ms. Brennan-Hunter responded that Metro works closely 
with the Nature Conservancy and also partners with groups such as Columbia Land Trust that can 
leverage different funds.  
 
Mayor Denny Doyle noted that the City of Beaverton would like to connect with Metro staff to 
discuss purchasing available land for natural areas and how to collaborate on such projects.  
 
Marilyn McWilliams asked about the status of the Tonkin Trail. She also added that the Tualatin 
Valley Water District uses the water trails near the Tualatin River and asked if Metro works with 
the Tualatin Valley Riverkeepers. Ms. Brennan-Hunter responded that Metro partners with the 
Riverkeepers and currently has a project in the pipeline concerning development of a new river 
access site on Farmington Road.  
 
Ms. Brennan-Hunter asked committee members about the role they would like to play in the 
development of the System Plan moving forward. Chair Truax noted that he would like MPAC to 
have ample time to provide input in developing the System Plan. Mayor Willey agreed with Chair 
Truax, and added that regular updates and discussions would be needed to have successful regional 
collaboration.  

6.2 2015 Legislative Session Update 

Chair Truax introduced Randy Tucker, Metro’s Legislative Affairs Manager. Mr. Tucker provided an 
update on legislative affairs at the Oregon Legislature. He noted that several bills died on April 21, 
as they did not meet the end-of-the-day deadline for a committee vote. Mr. Tucker then gave an 
overview of some of the key bills that did not make it through committee, including a number of 
land use bills. 
 
Mr. Tucker noted that the possibility of a transportation package coming out of the 2015 legislative 
session had been somewhat complicated by the controversy concerning the Clean Fuels Program 
but that there was still interest from some parties, noting Governor Kate Brown’s focus on a 
transportation package in her State of the State address. He also added that the Oregon 
Transportation Forum would reconvene to organize a plan for moving forward and that a number 
of its provisions survived in other bills.  
 
Mr. Tucker then gave an overview of some land use bills that survived the deadline, including a bill 
that would require conditional work permits to build new trails in farm zones and several bills 
related to the City of Damascus. Mr. Tucker also gave an overview of some economic development 
bills that survived, including an industrial site readiness funding bill and a brownfields clean-up 
and redevelopment bill.  
 
Mr. Tucker noted that the City of Beaverton is leading an effort to lift the sunset on the vertical 
housing program which provides property tax abatements for multistory, mixed-use development. 
Mr. Tucker added that the bill is moving forward with significant leadership from the City of 
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Beaverton’s lobbyists and has the support of Metro and the League of Oregon Cities.  
 
Member discussion included: 
Members discussed the pending legislation concerning the City of Damascus and its context. 
 
Councilor Chase asked about possible legislation related to accessibility issues in Metro’s Smith and 
Bybee Wetlands Natural Area. Mr. Tucker responded that the legislation was still being devised and 
was projected to head to the legislature next session.  
 
Commissioner Martha Schrader thanked Randy Tucker for the update. She noted that although it 
wasn’t passed, House Bill 3211 did provide leverage for Clackamas County to meet with people to 
discuss the remand, and added that she felt there was a positive outcome in terms of constructive 
conversation.  
 
Members discussed Senate Bill 27 concerning the proposed Oregon Convention Center hotel.  
 
Members discussed the inclusionary zoning bill and its conditions. Members also discussed 
affordable housing and potential budgeting issues related to the Oregon tax rebate.  
 
Councilor Jeff Gudman asked about possible transportation package funding in light of the Clean 
Fuels program. Mr. Tucker responded that funding was uncertain. Members discussed different 
approaches to a transportation package. Chair Truax stated that there seemed to be a renewed 
focus on transportation needs. Mr. Tucker added that the focus seemed to be on maintenance as it is 
generally the first priority for local governments.  

6.3  Urban Growth Management Decision: Likelihood of development in urban centers 
such as Portland  

Chair Truax introduced the topic, explaining that it related to the urban growth management (UGM) 
decision and focused on the likelihood of development in urban centers such as Portland over the 
next 20 years. He introduced Ted Reid from Metro’s Planning Department. Mr. Reid reminded 
MPAC members that Metro staff had proposed to focus policy discussions related to the UGM 
decision on the following three topics related to regional housing needs: 1. Residential development 
potential in urban centers such as Portland. 2. Residential development potential in areas brought 
into the urban growth boundary (UGB) such as Damascus. 3. Choosing a point in the range forecast. 
Mr. Reid noted that the meeting’s discussion of likelihood of development in urban centers such as 
Portland was the second of three installments focused on the Portland area. 
 
Mr. Reid gave a brief overview of the last sixteen years of residential development in the region, 
demonstrating Portland’s preeminence in terms of residential growth. Mr. Reid then gave some 
examples of the growth, including areas of Northwest Portland, North Williams Street, North 
Mississippi Street, and Southeast Division Street. Mr. Reid noted that the changes caused concern in 
communities as well, particularly in terms of gentrification and the lack of affordable housing. 
 
Mr. Reid finished by emphasizing the need to consider who the region is planning for. He reminded 
MPAC members that 60% of new households will include just one or two people and will make less 
than $50,000 per year. He also noted that half will be headed by someone over the age of 65.  
 
Mr. Reid then introduced Tom Armstrong from the City of Portland’s Bureau of Planning and 
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Sustainability.  
 
Mr. Armstrong provided an overview of more recent development in the City of Portland, 
highlighting the city’s ongoing focus on its centers and corridors. He noted that 50% of residential 
growth allocation will focus on centers and corridors, while 30% of residential growth allocation 
will focus on the central city, and the last 20% on residential neighborhoods. Mr. Armstrong noted 
that these focuses follow population trends for Portland over the past 14 years and also look ahead 
to Metro’s 2035 regional forecast distribution.  
 
Mr. Armstrong explained that there have been shifts in development activity in past years. He gave 
the example of East Portland, noting that its neighborhoods had not yet returned to pre-recession 
development levels, compared to the significant amount of growth in the inner neighborhoods. Mr. 
Armstrong noted that part of helping East Portland recover would rely on investing in the 
infrastructure gaps between neighborhoods, and gave a brief overview of a transportation planning 
project called East Portland in Motion that hopes to minimize these gaps.   
 
Mr. Reid and Mr. Armstrong then introduced Ben Kaiser, an architect and general contractor as well 
as Principal and Owner of the Kaiser Group, a firm that has been very active in development in the 
City of Portland.  
 
Mr. Kaiser shared his perspective as a developer in the Portland area. He noted the progression of 
development in Portland following the recession and added that the city is in its largest phase of 
construction ever, with more square footage in permits than ever before, particularly in East 
Portland. He explained that a large amount of the development is coming from companies based 
outside of Oregon, who have significant funding available for quick construction. As a member of 
the Design Commission, Mr. Kaiser noted that he has had telling experiences with many of the firms 
coming to Portland and gave insight into their role in Portland’s development. Mr. Kaiser also went 
over the role of the urban growth boundary (UGB) in the city’s development, noting that he felt the 
UGB helped Portland recover relatively quickly from the effects of the recession, as it helped 
maintained the built environment and strong core that attracts many develops to the area.  
 
Member discussion included: 
Marilyn McWilliams asked if Mr. Kaiser’s firm built with Oregon’s seismic risk in mind. Mr. Kaiser 
gave an overview of some steps firms take to prepare for seismic events. 
 
Ed Gronke noted that he understood Metro’s residential growth forecast but questioned aspects of 
its housing predictions. He added that he has seen a lot of resistance to upzoning neighborhoods in 
order to accommodate population in his district.  
 
Mr. Kaiser expressed a need for better education of consumers in regards to zoning and housing. He 
proposed that citizen outreach might improve the public’s understanding of the region’s 
neighborhoods and how they are developed. 
 
Mr. Armstrong added that zoning is an issue that continues to develop and argued that frequent 
reviews and revisions of the city’s zoning codes were necessary to keep up with the region’s 
development needs.  
 
Mayor Willey noted that many of the mayors in the region had concerns about the Urban Growth 
Report, specifically regarding a potential lack of housing options, and pointed out that in all areas 
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except Multnomah County, single-family housing outweighs multi-family housing. He also shared 
concerns about housing affordability and focusing most of the residential growth in the Portland 
area.  
 
Maxine Fitzpatrick noted that in terms of the UGM discussion, it was important to consider impacts 
of residential growth not only on newcomers, but also on the region’s existing population. She 
explained that at the city’s Development Review Advisory Committee meetings, residents often 
share concerns about the significant amount of development in their neighborhoods. She added 
that there is also a serious issue of displacement that the region needs to consider and respond to.  
 
Dick Jones noted that parking and congestion often come with multistory developments, 
particularly in suburban areas of the region without nearby access to transit.  
 
Mayor Doyle expressed concern about Metro’s projection that 60 percent of new households will 
earn less than $50,000 per year, noting that the region should focus on improving that statistic. He 
explained that addressing this issue would be significant hurtle for local governments to overcome 
in the years ahead.  
 
Councilor Gamba agreed with concerns about the projected income levels, adding that he felt many 
residents in the region were struggling to pay for housing. He inquired about other forms of single-
family housing that might reduce the cost of housing and still allow people to enjoy the kinds of 
housing they would like to have. Mr. Kaiser agreed that there was large demand for alternative 
forms of single-family housing, particularly in high-density areas. 

7. 

• Councilor Jeff Gudman asked about his request that the Metro Technical Advisory 
Committee (MTAC) review Metro’s deadline requirement for local jurisdictions to provide 
Metro notice of proposed land use actions. Metro’s Deputy Director of Planning John 
Williams responded that Metro’s Planning Department intended to adjust its deadline to 
match the Oregon Department of Land Conservation and Development’s (DLCD) new 
deadline the next time it updated its codes. He added that in the meantime, DLCD’s deadline 
of 35 days would be observed by Metro staff.  

MPAC MEMBER COMMUNICATION 

•  Chair Truax alerted members to a discussion topic he proposed for the May 13 MPAC 
meeting concerning regional relationships. He noted that he would distribute more 
information soon and hoped for a vibrant discussion.  

8. 

MPAC Chair Peter Truax adjourned the meeting at 7:04 p.m. 

ADJOURN 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Nellie Papsdorf 
Recording Secretary 
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ATTACHMENTS TO THE PUBLIC RECORD FOR THE MEETING OF APR. 22, 2015 

 

 

 

ITEM 
DOCUMENT 

TYPE 
DOC 

DATE DOCUMENT DESCRIPTION DOCUMENT NO. 

2.0 Handout 04/22/15 Updated 2015 MPAC Work Program 042215m-01 

4.0 Memo N/A Let’s Talk Trash Invitation  042215m-02 

5.0 Flyer 04/13/15 MTAC Nomination for MPAC Consideration 042215m-03 



May 2015 
 
To: Members, MPAC 
 
Fr: Pete Truax, Chair, MPAC 
 
Re: Communications/Relationships Discussion 
 
 Two incidents come to mind when there is conversation about the barriers we sometimes face in trying 
to find common ground in building a future in the Portland metropolitan area. 
 The first incident that comes to mind is the drive by the Metro Council to gain passage of its parks 
maintenance operating levy.  There was more, considerably more, than one discussion about this issue and what 
it meant to other special levies being proposed by cities and counties across the region.  Concern was expressed 
that the Metro levy would negatively impact the chances of those city and county levies gaining passage.  The 
rationale was often stated that people might find it more attractive to spend hard earned tax dollars on 
something along the lines of parks maintenance and operation rather than more mundane levy goals.  And 
somewhere along the line, city and county officials came to the inaccurate conclusion that our advice not to 
proceed with the Metro levy was going to be the order of the day.  Imagine our surprise when the Metro Council 
voted to proceed with the levy.  It was a case of “They asked for our advice, and then they didn’t take it!”  Oh, 
the audacity of it all. 
 And, many of us remember that night in September of 2012, when a motion was introduced and 
seconded that would set the housing density across the region at 20 units per acre.  After a discussion of some 
10-15 minutes (I could very well be wrong on that time frame), the motion was adopted with some five votes in 
opposition.  It was that particular MPAC meeting that led to the informal alliance of Mayors across the region.    
There is a particularly interesting story on the Metro website (written by Nick Christensen) that details this 
event. 
 I would like to think that in the four years since then, we have worked a little better in our conversations 
that we are now doing more than the rearrangement of deck chairs on the Titanic.  Our conversations are more 
civil.  And with civility comes an increasing chance of progress. 
 But there is a distance left to travel. 
 Cities and counties still think at times that there is a Death Star roaming the halls of Metro waiting for 
the chance to bring everyone over to the Dark Side.   
 Those in Metro sometimes think that cities and counties need to get out of the dark ages and understand 
that decisions made in downtown (insert city name here) impact the lives of those living a mere (insert number 
here) miles away in (insert another city name here). 
 What I propose is that we take an opportunity to gather in groups of individuals to brainstorm as to how 
we make this work to all of our advantage.  I know we have any number of regional organizations that chant the 
same mantra—“A win for Lake Oswego is a win for Tualatin.”  We pay lip service to the “everybody wins” 
psalmody.  But, in reality, how many of us follow that line?  This is a very risky proposition for cities/counties 
to take.  The issue of supporting another city’s goal, at our initial expense, is a tactic that often doesn’t sit well 
with those interested in short term goals.  How many of us have had this conversation: 
 “Be patient.  We will get our (water, steel plant, fruit juice factory) down the road.” 
 “Yeah, right.” 
 To those of you who ask “where does this go?” I say, “Beats the hell out of me.”  I can’t guarantee any 
success, but I can safely say that if we do nothing, or if we pay lip service to these communication barriers, we 
aren’t going anywhere.  To be pragmatic, there are school districts who have continually fallen short in goal 
setting and have been taken over by state government.  There are numerous stories of cities facing loss of local 
control and/or local options.  I don’t know much, but I do know that is not what we want in our region. 
 Thank you for your time.  You have now reached the end of this memo.  Where we go from here is up to 
us.  



 
 

Materials following this page were distributed at the meeting. 



 
 

 
 

2015 MPAC Work Program 
As of 05/13/15 

 

Items in italics are tentative; bold denotes required items 

Wednesday, May 13, 2015 
• Regional Communication and Relationships – 

Discussion (Chair Pete Truax) 
  

Wednesday, May 27, 2015 

• Equity Initiatives in the Region (Patty Unfred, 
Metro, external jurisdictions TBD; 30 min) 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision: 
Development trends in past UGB expansion areas 
such as Damascus (Ted Reid, Metro; Mayor Diana 
Helm, City of Damascus; 65 min) 

• Equitable Housing Update – Information (Emily 
Lieb, 20 min) 

Wednesday, June 10, 2015 

• Oregon Legislature update – Information 
(Randy Tucker) 

• City of Beaverton presentation - Information 

• City of Hillsboro presentation - Information 

Wednesday, June 24, 2015 

• 2018 Regional Transportation Plan Update  Kick-
off - Information/Discussion (Elissa Gertler, Kim 
Ellis; 35 min) 

• Regional Transit Plan and Coordination with 
TriMet Service Enhancement Plans and SMART 
Master Plan Update – Information/Discussion 
(Elissa Gertler & Jamie Snook, Metro; Eric Hesse, 
TriMet; Stephen Lashbrook, SMART; 25 min) 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision: 
Planning within a range forecast for population & 
employment growth (Ted Reid; 50 min) 

Wednesday, July 8, 2015 

• Recap of Spring 2015 Growth Management 
Discussions (Ted Reid; 30 min) 

• Powell-Division Transit and Development 
Project – Information (Brian Monberg; 30 min) 

 Wednesday, July 22, 2015 

• Possible Tour Date, if desired by MPAC, or cancel 

Wednesday, August 12, 2015  - Cancelled Wednesday, August 26, 2015 

• Community Planning and Development Grants 
update – Information/Discussion (Gerry Uba) 

 



Wednesday, September 9, 2015 

• 2018 Regional Transportation Plan Update – 
Review draft work program – Discussion (Kim 
Ellis, Peggy Morell; 40 min) 

• Regional Transit Plan – Review draft Regional 
Transit Vision – Discussion (Jamie Snook; 40 
min) 

Wednesday, September 23, 2015 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision: 
Metro Chief Operating Officer Recommendation 
to Council - Information/Discussion (John 
Williams, Ted Reid) 

• Discuss Regional Snapshot (John Williams, Ted 
Reid) 

Wednesday, October 14, 2015 

• Endorse 2018 Regional Transportation Plan 
Update Work Plan – Action (Kim Ellis; 30 min) 

• 2015 Urban Growth Management Decision - 
Recommendation to Metro Council (Ted Reid; 
45 min) 

• Equity Initiatives in the Region (Patty Unfred; 
30 min) 

Wednesday, October 28, 2015 

• Solid Waste Roadmap Update – 
Information/Discussion (Paul Slyman, Tom 
Chaimov; 60 min) 

• Metro Enterprising Places program -
Information/Discussion (Lisa Miles; 45 min) 

Wednesday, November 11, 2015 – Cancelled (holiday) Wednesday, November 25, 2015 - Cancelled 

 

Wednesday, December 9, 2015 

• Equitable Housing Summit Update (E.Lieb; 45 
min) 

Wednesday, December 23, 2015 - Cancelled 

 
Parking Lot:  

• Presentation on health & land use featuring local projects from around the region 
• Affordable Housing opportunities, tools and strategies 
• Greater Portland, Inc. update 
• “Unsettling Profiles” presentation by Coalition of Communities of Color  

















Correspondence from Hillsboro Mayor Jerry Willey 
Re: Regional Communication and Relationships Discussion 

May 12, 2015 

As I will not be able to attend the May 13 MPAC meeting, I wanted to pass along thoughts I have on the 
Regional Communication and Relationships discussion.  Please share these with MPAC:  
 

1.       Relevance of MPAC 

 As you point out in your memo, the opinions of MPAC do not get much consideration at 
Metro Council (unless, of course, MPAC supports proposed Metro actions) 

 The composition of MPAC may be a contributing factor.  Greater local jurisdictional 
representation could lead to more informed feedback 

  

2.    Regional relationship with Metro Council 
Of greater concern is how Metro Council takes into account local jurisdiction feedback in its 
decision making.  The following are some thoughts on how regional relationships could be 
improved: 

 Involve local jurisdictions early in the process 

o For programs aimed at “assisting” local governments, have staff and MTAC involved 
in formulating work plans, including desired outcomes, project goals and process 

o Active Transportation is a good example of how leaving out local jurisdictions can 
cause delay and push back   

o Involving local jurisdictions early in the process will provide the opportunity for 
greater understanding, buy-in and trust 

 Greater transparency on Metro’s overall work plan 

o DLCD recently adopted a 5-year work plan that informs the public on upcoming 
projects, legislative priorities and initiatives.  We were surprised to learn that Metro 
doesn’t have a similarly adopted work plan   

o Knowing Metro’s work plan will allow us to allocate staff to participate in projects of 
regional significance 

 Better dialogue between Metro and local jurisdictions 

o Prior to launching new initiatives, Metro should start with a conversation with local 
governments to learn what is happening at the local level.  Oftentimes, local 
jurisdictions are undertaking good work without state or regional mandates.  
Additionally, there is collaboration on a regional and/or sub-regional level outside of 
Metro-led initiatives (particularly in Washington County)   

o Greater consideration needs to be given to input provided by local governments.  
Metro Council should take more time in its deliberation to such regional input and 
explain why it chooses to follow such input or take different action. It is the local 
governments that ultimately implement the decisions of Metro Council and the local 
governments that answer directly to our constituents 
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Parks	
  and	
  nature	
  	
  
Metro's	
  parks	
  and	
  natural	
  areas	
  preserve	
  more	
  than	
  17,000	
  acres	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
of	
  our	
  region	
  for	
  recreational	
  enjoyment	
  and	
  environmental	
  
protection.	
  Supported	
  through	
  voter-­‐approved	
  bond	
  measures	
  and	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  	
  
a	
  2013	
  property	
  tax	
  levy,	
  Metro's	
  parks	
  and	
  natural	
  areas	
  attract	
  
hundreds	
  of	
  thousands	
  of	
  visitors	
  from	
  around	
  our	
  region.	
  
	
  
Newell	
  Creek	
  Canyon:	
  Metro	
  has	
  purchased	
  a	
  12-­‐acre	
  parcel	
  on	
  Fox	
  Lane	
  in	
  Oregon	
  
City	
  that	
  will	
  provide	
  a	
  future	
  trailhead	
  and	
  gateway	
  into	
  Newell	
  Creek	
  Canyon,	
  a	
  
215-­‐acre	
  natural	
  area.	
  Neighbors	
  are	
  helping	
  shape	
  a	
  plan	
  for	
  public	
  access,	
  and	
  
opportunities	
  for	
  trails,	
  habitat	
  restoration,	
  education	
  and	
  other	
  improvements.	
  
Contact:	
  Barbara	
  Edwardson,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1925	
  or	
  Dave	
  Elkin,	
  503	
  797-­‐1876	
  	
  
	
  
International	
  Trails	
  Symposium:	
  Trails	
  enthusiasts	
  are	
  invited	
  to	
  the	
  Fifth	
  Annual	
  
Regional	
  Trails	
  Fair	
  from	
  noon	
  to	
  5	
  p.m.	
  May	
  17	
  at	
  the	
  Oregon	
  Convention	
  Center.	
  
The	
  free,	
  family	
  friendly	
  fair	
  features	
  booths	
  from	
  30	
  local	
  and	
  a	
  dozen	
  international	
  
trail	
  groups.	
  Visitors	
  can	
  attend	
  workshops,	
  watch	
  a	
  demonstration	
  of	
  trail	
  
construction,	
  enjoy	
  a	
  rock	
  wall,	
  mini	
  disc	
  golf	
  course,	
  playground	
  equipment,	
  
mountain	
  bike	
  pump	
  track,	
  prizes	
  and	
  more.	
  This	
  year’s	
  fair	
  is	
  part	
  of	
  a	
  2015	
  
International	
  Trails	
  Symposium,	
  May	
  17	
  to	
  20.	
  Metro	
  is	
  a	
  sponsor	
  of	
  the	
  symposium.	
  
Contact:	
  Mel	
  Huie,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1731	
  
	
  
Cooper	
  Mountain	
  Nature	
  Park:	
  Visitors	
  to	
  Cooper	
  Mountain	
  Nature	
  Park	
  this	
  spring	
  
and	
  summer	
  might	
  also	
  encounter	
  a	
  new,	
  temporary	
  addition:	
  cattle.	
  As	
  part	
  of	
  
efforts	
  to	
  restore	
  native	
  prairies,	
  a	
  pilot	
  project	
  starting	
  this	
  month	
  will	
  bring	
  a	
  small	
  
number	
  of	
  cattle	
  to	
  Cooper	
  Mountain’s	
  prairies	
  to	
  graze.	
  Grazing	
  is	
  a	
  traditional	
  and	
  
effective	
  method	
  of	
  land	
  management.	
  The	
  cattle	
  are	
  being	
  evaluated	
  as	
  a	
  possible	
  
way	
  to	
  help	
  maintain	
  a	
  healthy	
  prairie	
  by	
  controlling	
  weeds	
  and	
  creating	
  space	
  for	
  
native,	
  rare	
  wildflowers	
  to	
  flourish.	
  This	
  project	
  is	
  being	
  coordinated	
  in	
  partnership	
  
with	
  the	
  Tualatin	
  Hills	
  Park	
  &	
  Recreation	
  District.	
  Contact:	
  Curt	
  Zonick,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1729	
  
	
  
Killin	
  Wetlands	
  Natural	
  Area:	
  An	
  open	
  house	
  scheduled	
  for	
  May	
  19	
  will	
  give	
  
community	
  members	
  a	
  chance	
  to	
  share	
  their	
  thoughts	
  about	
  a	
  conceptual	
  design	
  for	
  
public	
  access	
  at	
  Killin	
  Wetlands	
  Natural	
  Area	
  near	
  Banks.	
  The	
  design	
  will	
  be	
  based	
  on	
  
suggestions	
  received	
  from	
  community	
  members	
  at	
  a	
  Feb.	
  18	
  open	
  house.	
  The	
  590-­‐
acre	
  site	
  is	
  popular	
  with	
  birders	
  in	
  search	
  of	
  American	
  bitterns	
  and	
  soras.	
  The	
  site	
  has	
  
no	
  formal	
  public	
  access,	
  and	
  birders	
  often	
  set	
  up	
  scopes	
  on	
  Cedar	
  Canyon	
  Road.	
  The	
  
planning	
  work	
  is	
  being	
  funded	
  through	
  money	
  from	
  the	
  2013	
  parks	
  and	
  natural	
  areas	
  
levy.	
  Farming	
  will	
  be	
  allowed	
  to	
  continue	
  on	
  another	
  portion	
  of	
  the	
  site.	
  Contact:	
  
Alex	
  Perove,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1583	
  
	
  
	
  

Project	
  updates	
  
May	
  2015	
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North	
  Tualatin	
  Mountains:	
  Metro	
  is	
  scheduled	
  to	
  hold	
  a	
  community	
  open	
  house	
  
May	
  6	
  to	
  share	
  several	
  options	
  for	
  each	
  of	
  the	
  four	
  properties	
  in	
  the	
  North	
  Tualatin	
  
Mountains	
  and	
  to	
  listen	
  to	
  community	
  feedback	
  about	
  each	
  option.	
  Metro	
  is	
  
considering	
  some	
  options	
  that	
  could	
  allow	
  off-­‐road	
  cycling	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  hiking,	
  trail	
  
running,	
  wildlife	
  viewing,	
  picnicking	
  or	
  other	
  activities.	
  The	
  options	
  will	
  also	
  include	
  
opportunities	
  for	
  habitat	
  restoration,	
  conservation	
  education,	
  volunteering	
  and	
  
other	
  priorities	
  that	
  community	
  members	
  identified.	
  Contact:	
  Dave	
  Elkin,	
  503	
  797-­‐
1876	
  
	
  

Land	
  and	
  transportation	
  
Working	
  together,	
  our	
  region	
  can	
  reduce	
  traffic,	
  improve	
  our	
  economy	
  
and	
  maintain	
  the	
  qualities	
  that	
  make	
  this	
  region	
  a	
  great	
  place.	
  Metro	
  
works	
  with	
  25	
  cities	
  and	
  3	
  counties	
  to	
  protect	
  local	
  community	
  values	
  
and	
  preserve	
  our	
  region's	
  farms	
  and	
  forests.	
  
	
  
The	
  Southwest	
  Corridor	
  Plan	
  will	
  hold	
  a	
  community	
  forum	
  on	
  May	
  12	
  at	
  Wilson	
  High	
  
School	
  in	
  Portland.	
  Topics	
  to	
  be	
  discussed	
  include	
  the	
  tradeoffs	
  of	
  high	
  capacity	
  
transit	
  options	
  in	
  Southwest	
  Portland,	
  and	
  more	
  information	
  about	
  the	
  benefits	
  and	
  
impacts	
  constructing	
  transit	
  tunnels.	
  Additionally,	
  the	
  public	
  will	
  be	
  invited	
  to	
  share	
  
thoughts	
  on	
  an	
  interactive	
  online	
  mapping	
  tool	
  from	
  May	
  5	
  to	
  19.	
  Project	
  contact:	
  
Noelle	
  Dobson,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1745.	
  	
  
	
  
The	
  ninth	
  edition	
  of	
  Metro's	
  Bike	
  There!	
  map	
  will	
  be	
  released	
  May	
  25.	
  The	
  map	
  
features	
  1,008	
  miles	
  of	
  on-­‐street	
  routes	
  and	
  550	
  miles	
  of	
  off-­‐street	
  trails,	
  displayed	
  
through	
  a	
  color-­‐coded	
  legend	
  with	
  suitability	
  ratings	
  to	
  help	
  riders	
  choose	
  the	
  routes	
  
that	
  best	
  fit	
  their	
  comfort	
  and	
  ability.	
  The	
  new	
  edition	
  will	
  be	
  sold	
  for	
  $6,	
  a	
  price	
  
reduction	
  of	
  $3.	
  It	
  is	
  dedicated	
  to	
  Mark	
  Bosworth,	
  a	
  former	
  Metro	
  principal	
  GIS	
  
analyst	
  who	
  disappeared	
  in	
  southern	
  Oregon	
  during	
  the	
  2011	
  Cycle	
  Oregon	
  ride.	
  
Metro's	
  Regional	
  Travel	
  Options	
  program	
  will	
  mark	
  the	
  launch	
  with	
  an	
  Instagram	
  
photo	
  contest	
  and	
  events.	
  Project	
  contact:	
  Marne	
  Duke,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1551.	
  	
  
	
  
On	
  May	
  6,	
  Metro's	
  Transit	
  Oriented	
  Development	
  Program	
  celebrates	
  the	
  grand	
  
opening	
  of	
  The	
  Rose	
  Apartments,	
  a	
  two-­‐building,	
  90-­‐unit	
  apartment	
  complex	
  in	
  
Portland's	
  Gateway	
  District.	
  The	
  development	
  is	
  close	
  to	
  trails,	
  stores	
  and	
  the	
  MAX	
  
Blue	
  Line,	
  and	
  features	
  a	
  mix	
  of	
  market-­‐rate	
  and	
  income-­‐restricted	
  housing	
  units.	
  
Project	
  contact:	
  Jonathan	
  Williams,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1931.	
  	
  
	
  
The	
  Oregon	
  Brownfields	
  Coalition,	
  a	
  diverse	
  statewide	
  public-­‐private	
  coalition	
  which	
  
Metro	
  has	
  helped	
  convene,	
  is	
  supporting	
  two	
  bills	
  in	
  the	
  2015	
  Oregon	
  Legislature.	
  
One	
  bill,	
  HB	
  2734,	
  would	
  allow	
  local	
  governments	
  to	
  create	
  land	
  banks	
  and	
  property	
  
tax	
  abatements.	
  The	
  other	
  bill,	
  HB	
  2289,	
  would	
  create	
  a	
  state	
  income	
  tax	
  credit	
  to	
  
foster	
  cleanup	
  and	
  redevelopment	
  of	
  polluted	
  sites	
  statewide.	
  Project	
  contact:	
  Brian	
  
Harper,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1833.	
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New	
  LIDAR	
  data:	
  Metro	
  has	
  partnered	
  with	
  28	
  cities	
  and	
  other	
  groups	
  around	
  the	
  
Portland	
  region	
  to	
  produce	
  new,	
  detailed	
  LIDAR	
  mapping.	
  The	
  new	
  data	
  includes	
  
detailed	
  ground	
  elevation	
  maps,	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  information	
  about	
  vegetation,	
  building	
  
height,	
  floor-­‐to-­‐area	
  ratio	
  and	
  more.	
  Combining	
  the	
  work	
  among	
  partners	
  provided	
  
more	
  than	
  $5	
  million	
  in	
  savings.	
  For	
  more	
  information,	
  contact	
  Karen	
  Scott-­‐Lowthian,	
  
503-­‐797-­‐1700	
  

	
  
Waste	
  reduction	
  and	
  management	
  
Metro	
  manages	
  our	
  region's	
  garbage,	
  recycling	
  and	
  compost	
  systems,	
  
and	
  encourages	
  residents	
  and	
  businesses	
  to	
  make	
  the	
  most	
  of	
  what	
  
they	
  don't	
  want.	
  
	
  
Ask	
  Metro	
  and	
  Haz	
  Tu	
  Parte:	
  “Ask	
  Metro”	
  and	
  its	
  Spanish	
  counterpart,	
  “Haz	
  Tu	
  
Parte,”	
  help	
  people	
  find	
  resources	
  related	
  to	
  waste	
  prevention,	
  recycling	
  and	
  
disposal,	
  getting	
  around,	
  MetroPaint	
  and	
  healthier	
  homes.	
  These	
  outreach	
  efforts	
  
will	
  promote	
  Metro’s	
  Tools	
  for	
  Living	
  with	
  radio,	
  print,	
  digital	
  and	
  out-­‐of-­‐home	
  
advertising	
  from	
  May	
  through	
  October.	
  Coupon	
  pages	
  and	
  green	
  cleaner	
  spray	
  
bottles	
  in	
  English	
  and	
  Spanish	
  will	
  be	
  distributed	
  through	
  community	
  events	
  and	
  
partners.	
  Contact:	
  Katie	
  Edlin,	
  503-­‐799-­‐5567	
  
	
  	
  
Metro’s	
  Natural	
  Gardening	
  Program	
  is	
  now	
  in	
  full	
  swing	
  at	
  farmers	
  markets	
  and	
  
other	
  events	
  around	
  the	
  region.	
  In	
  partnership	
  with	
  Oregon	
  State	
  University	
  Master	
  
Gardeners,	
  the	
  program	
  talks	
  to	
  tens	
  of	
  thousands	
  of	
  residents	
  each	
  year	
  about	
  safe	
  
and	
  healthy	
  yard	
  care	
  and	
  reduction	
  of	
  pesticide	
  use,	
  and	
  provides	
  tools	
  and	
  
prompts	
  such	
  as	
  an	
  e-­‐newsletter,	
  coupons	
  for	
  pesticide	
  disposal	
  at	
  Metro’s	
  sites	
  and	
  
for	
  gardening	
  tools	
  at	
  local	
  retailers,	
  as	
  well	
  as	
  a	
  pledge	
  to	
  reduce	
  or	
  eliminate	
  
garden	
  pesticides	
  at	
  home.	
  Contact:	
  Carl	
  Grimm,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1676	
  
	
  	
  
Let’s	
  Talk	
  Trash:	
  The	
  next	
  Let’s	
  Talk	
  Trash	
  event,	
  "Ignoble	
  Rot:	
  Food	
  Scraps	
  as	
  
Compost	
  and	
  Energy,"	
  will	
  be	
  held	
  7	
  p.m.	
  May	
  5	
  in	
  conjunction	
  with	
  Science	
  on	
  Tap	
  
at	
  the	
  Clinton	
  Street	
  Theater	
  in	
  Portland.	
  David	
  Allaway	
  with	
  DEQ	
  will	
  share	
  insights	
  
for	
  different	
  ways	
  of	
  dealing	
  with	
  food	
  scraps	
  while	
  reducing	
  what	
  we	
  throw	
  away.	
  
Contact:	
  Ken	
  Ray,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1508	
  
	
  	
  
Transfer	
  system	
  configuration:	
  Metro	
  has	
  formed	
  a	
  task	
  force	
  to	
  evaluate	
  the	
  public-­‐
private	
  transfer	
  system.	
  The	
  task	
  force's	
  fourth	
  public	
  meeting	
  was	
  April	
  30.	
  The	
  task	
  
force	
  consists	
  of	
  garbage	
  haulers,	
  transfer	
  station	
  operators	
  and	
  other	
  facility	
  
operators	
  that	
  handle	
  most	
  of	
  this	
  region’s	
  waste.	
  Contact:	
  Ken	
  Ray,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1508.	
  
	
  	
  
Long-­‐term	
  management	
  of	
  garbage:	
  In	
  early	
  April,	
  Metro	
  issued	
  a	
  Request	
  for	
  
Expressions	
  of	
  Interest	
  in	
  order	
  to	
  gain	
  information	
  from	
  companies	
  about	
  
technologies	
  and	
  processes,	
  in	
  addition	
  to	
  landfills,	
  for	
  managing	
  the	
  region’s	
  solid	
  
waste.	
  Responses	
  are	
  due	
  May	
  15	
  and	
  will	
  inform	
  Metro	
  Council	
  decisions	
  this	
  
summer	
  and	
  fall	
  focusing	
  on	
  particular	
  technologies	
  for	
  further	
  study	
  and	
  possible	
  
procurement.	
  Contact:	
  Rob	
  Smoot,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1689.	
  



	
  

4	
  
	
  
	
  

	
  

Visitor	
  venues	
  
Metro's	
  visitor	
  venues	
  –	
  the	
  Oregon	
  Zoo,	
  the	
  Oregon	
  Convention	
  	
  	
  	
  
Center,	
  the	
  Expo	
  Center	
  and	
  Portland'5	
  Centers	
  for	
  the	
  Arts	
  –	
  support	
  
the	
  livability	
  of	
  our	
  region	
  and	
  promote	
  economic	
  development	
  and	
  
tourism.	
  
Oregon	
  Convention	
  Center	
  Hotel:	
  A	
  bill	
  in	
  the	
  Oregon	
  Legislature	
  would	
  clarify	
  
Metro's	
  authority	
  to	
  issue	
  revenue	
  bonds	
  to	
  invest	
  in	
  a	
  600-­‐room	
  Hyatt	
  near	
  the	
  
Oregon	
  Convention	
  Center.	
  Senate	
  Bill	
  927	
  was	
  approved	
  by	
  the	
  Oregon	
  House	
  on	
  
April	
  27	
  after	
  passage	
  by	
  the	
  Senate	
  in	
  March.	
  It	
  awaits	
  the	
  signature	
  of	
  Gov.	
  Kate	
  
Brown.	
  A	
  legal	
  challenge	
  to	
  the	
  project	
  is	
  pending	
  in	
  the	
  Oregon	
  Court	
  of	
  Appeals.	
  
Contact:	
  Andy	
  Shaw,	
  503-­‐797-­‐1746.	
  	
  
	
  	
  
Oregon	
  Zoo:	
  Elephant	
  Lands	
  —	
  the	
  fourth	
  of	
  eight	
  major	
  projects	
  funded	
  by	
  the	
  
community-­‐supported	
  2008	
  zoo	
  bond	
  measure	
  —	
  is	
  scheduled	
  to	
  begin	
  hosting	
  
elephants	
  this	
  month.	
  It	
  will	
  open	
  to	
  the	
  public	
  later	
  this	
  year.	
  Elephant	
  Lands	
  is	
  four	
  
times	
  larger	
  than	
  the	
  zoo’s	
  current	
  elephant	
  habitat,	
  extending	
  around	
  most	
  of	
  the	
  
zoo’s	
  eastern	
  end,	
  from	
  south	
  of	
  the	
  concert	
  lawn	
  north	
  into	
  the	
  area	
  formerly	
  
housing	
  Elk	
  Meadow.	
  Contact:	
  Hova	
  Najarian,	
  503-­‐220-­‐5714.	
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